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Call to Order
Senator Kalter:  I'm going to call the meeting to order and let you know that both Mike and Ann cannot make it; Ann because something that's not a class, Mike because he is in a class.  
Oral Communications:

Sense of the Senate resolution regarding proposed health care premium increases
Senator Kalter:  So first thing is an oral communication that is actually now a written communication.  I'm going to pass it around.  I just wanted to let you know, and the president may have some stuff to say.  Actually, I better take one of these.  Over the break, I think it was the head of the Non-Tenure Track Union, contacted me and mentioned that because of the AFSCME impasse between the governor and the state workers, there is a good possibility, and I think even if there weren't an impasse, there'd be a good possibility that our healthcare premiums are about to double if the governor has his way.  So I've had several sort of emails back and forth with Jonathan Lackland about it asking if he could give us some language for a Sense of the Senate resolution so that we can speak to that.  And one of the things that you'll notice is, he originally sent me the second paragraph with information first about a full professor, then about an assistant professor.  I asked him, you know, I'm worried about them, but I'm also much more worried about our civil service and non-tenure track faculty.  Can we get the numbers for those?  So down at the bottom of that paragraph, the second paragraph, he has those numbers, but not the breakout.  And, you know, that's a lot of work for them to do, and it also depends on how many dependents and things.  So let me let you read through that.  And you'll also see underneath the initial wording and how I've shaped it a little bit, but there may be more that we want to shape, and then have that be a Sense of the Senate for the 25th.  
Senator Lonbom:  Susan, were you saying that what you'd like to include also in paragraph two is how much the increases would be, the average increases would be, for both civil service and NTT?

Senator Kalter:  I would have liked to have that detail on them instead of on the others, and I would have liked to figure out a way to put them at the top of that paragraph, but when I tried to rearrange things, it wasn't working to have single sentences and then immediately go to the breakout.  But, yes, essentially that was my thought was let's see if we can get the actual breakout numbers for the people who are making in the 40s instead of in the 60s and 80s.
Senator Lonbom:  So is that something they can provide for you?

Senator Kalter:  It might be.  I could, I suppose…  Jonathan contacted Derek Story in HR to get the numbers.  Maybe with a little bit more time they could get that.

Provost Murphy:  It still has a pretty good impact, the numbers alone.  They really do.  It's quite depressing.

Senator Kalter:  It's extraordinarily depressing.

Senator Walsh: I will never know what $14,000 looks like.  It's a lot of money right there for health insurance.
Senator Hoelscher:  Doesn't go as far as you think it would.

Provost Murphy:  No.  That's incredible.

Senator Kalter:  Did you say you will never know?

Senator Walsh:  Jokingly.  I hope I do some day.

Senator Kalter:  That's not true.

President Dietz:  I agree with your concerns about the order of this.  The second sentence, though, in the first paragraph is not really a loss in their real income; it's a loss in their net.  Because they're not going to have their income decreased, they're going to have more charges against that income.
Senator Kalter:  I know what Jonathan was trying to do there, right?  He was trying to say this is a real loss.  Like this is essentially a pay cut.

President Dietz:  But it's not.  I wouldn't confuse that.  I mean, the salaries are not going to go down.  The take-home is going to go down, and the take-home will go down again whenever you have to pay more out-of-pocket costs probably, so it's really kind of a net-net; it's net after your salary minus your premium increases that will be a charge, and then it's probably going to be another one because your insurance may not be as good as the one that you have, so you may have more out of it.  So I'm not sure I'd get into that detail of that.  I'd just say that it's going to be a significant increase or a significant impact on University employees, and then you've got the examples of what that might be.
Senator Kalter:  Could we say something like a very significant loss in take-home pay?

President Dietz:  Yeah. Yeah.  Versus real income.  Yeah.  But I think you’ve got two prongs of that, because the other prong is the potential increase, because I'm not sure the insurance is going to be the same.

Senator Kalter:  Right.

Senator Dietz:  You know, they haven't talked about that piece, but, I mean that's another way to cut benefits, but I think…

Senator Kalter:  Quality of care?  And potentially quality.  So a very significant loss in take-home pay and potentially in quality of care?

Provost Murphy:  I don't think you can say that, though, because they could come right back in and say oh no, no, no, we're not talking about quality of care, and then ignore the rest of it.  So I think the biggest issue right now are these premiums.

President Dietz:  If you just take real out and put take-home, that will clarify at least what we know right now.

Senator Kalter:  So, I mean, one of the things I’ve noticed once again even this past week is that faculty and staff have a tendency to blame the University for things that are the State doing things.  And so that's what you're pointing out is you don't want it to be redirected towards, oh we gave them a pay cut.

President Dietz:  How much of this comes from an attempt to better reflect the actual cost of the insurance versus an attempt to shift cost from the State -- well that may be the same thing -- to the employee.  I may have just said the same thing two different ways.  Has it really been that significant of a cost that the State's been covering?
Senator Kalter:  I don't know the answer to that question.  I've been hearing things on the radio, but I don't have enough concrete information.  I don't know if Jonathan does, Jonathan Lackland, but I don't know whether it's overall increases, if it's a political issue.

Senator Hoelscher:  That's a better way of saying it.

Provost Murphy:  Have they really renegotiated the health insurance in a different way so it's more costly, or are they really shifting their current cost to us?

Senator Kalter:  Or even a combination of those.

President Dietz:  I was going to say I think the answer to both of those is yes.  
Senator Hoelscher:  So we hear so much about insurance going up so dramatically in the rest of the world, because it's being all placed on the Affordable Care Act's shoulders, but it's never that simple, right?  But we hear about those dramatic increases, and so maybe the larger question is, is this merely a reflection of what's going on in the larger marketplace, or is this unique to Illinois and Illinois' ills?  
President Dietz:  Well it's unique to Illinois I think is the biggest part of this.  But the other thing that's going to play out on this. You will have people, and I know some of them because I've testified before them, some elected officials that will say, a university professor? the average is $88,000? Good lord.  
Senator Kalter:  That’s what I was concerned about.

President Dietz:  And an assistant professor makes $65,000?  I mean, we're in this room, but this is the way these folks think.  They say I don't make blah blah blah, and half of my constituency, you know, blah blah blah blah blah don't make that.
Senator Kalter:  Not to go into too much storytelling, but every time Greg Simpson and Jim Skibo write for the paper, somebody attacks them for making $300,000 combined, and I think to myself, if you had somebody at State Farm or a hospital or somewhere else who was overseeing 16 different divisions, complex divisions, our department alone is the size of a small business, a medium-sized small business, they would be making $300,000 only, just that one person who's doing Greg Simpson's role.  Not to mention the Distinguished Professor/Chairperson that Jim Skibo is, but nobody cares.  They're just going to say $88,000 is your average?  Are you kidding me?

Senator Walsh:  God forbid we incentivize the best and brightest to do these jobs.

Senator Kalter:  Yup.
President Dietz:  So you could rewrite part of that just to talk about the potential increases in healthcare costs and leave the salaries out of it.

Senator Hoelscher:  Yeah, I would.

Senator Murphy:  Yeah.  I think your concerns are right, are valid.

Senator Hoelscher:  I think percentage probably carries as much weight as anything, because these percentages look like they're going to be double digit; at the minimum, probably more like 60-70-80% increases.  And maybe more.  I mean, do the math there, but if that's the case, that's going to be really dramatic, because that's going to garner more sympathy than him writing it with something in there that would be inflammatory.

Senator Kalter:  A part of me wants to keep in the numbers, but switch them to non-tenure track and civil service.  If we were able to flip the categories and then in the last sentence of that second paragraph, you know, say increases of this magnitude will also be devastating to other faculty, would that work?  Because I mean it is… Visually speaking, it is remarkable that it's not just $13,600 to $65,000, it's also additional.  So, in many ways, I'd like to keep that visual sort of…  I mean that's a massive increase.  If we could put it at the $43,000, it…

Senator Laudner:  Do you need to include their salaries to make that case?

Senator Dietz:  I wouldn't include any salaries.

Senator Laudner:  You could still say they would need an additional, you know, $13,000, but you don't have to…

Senator Kalter:  Oh, I see what you're saying.

Senator Walsh:  You talk about the percentage of their income that would be as opposed to the percentage of the increase.

Senator Hoelscher:  So, in fact, it may have more effect if you say, for example, a clerk or a non-tenure track, or however you want to put it, would incur an average extra cost of X amount.  I don't think you need the salary in there.

Senator Kalter:  So keep the dollar amount in for how much it's increasing, but only refer to the percentage of the salary.

President Dietz:  Right.

Senator Kalter:  Gotcha.

Senator Hoelscher:  That's a lot of money for virtually anyone.  
President Dietz:  And that eliminates this whole idea, because a lot of folks frankly would look at the $43,000 and say good lord.  I mean, they just do.

Senator Kalter:  But that's below median income, isn't it?
Senator Hoelscher:  Well you got to remember, people are old, and…  
President Dietz:  I beg your pardon.

Senator Hoelscher:  I dug myself a heck of a hole.  But let me keep digging.  Why not?  Our perceptions when we're not young are different.  Right?  And so my perception of what a pair of jeans ought to cost when I'm buying them for my teenage son, which I'm even older than that, but the point is it's different, and so these are the folks that say $44,000 my God, because they remember starting at, I'll give you an uphill in the snow both ways story, my first salary was $13,000 a year, and that probably was reasonable in 1976, but it's not now.  But so many people don't make the shift, and I think for that reason we keep the salaries out.  Did I get out of the hole at all?
Senator Grzanich:  I agree with you entirely, actually.  I think that 43, it's all perception.

Senator Hoelscher:  Yeah, I think it is.  And you have to have been there to understand it.  If you're making $30,000 or $40,000 a year and you hear of someone making $80,000, it doesn't matter that their kids are in college and he's got four kids.  You're imaging him or her as rich just because, and that's not the reality of life.
President Dietz:  I couldn't agree more with your analogy, though, about Greg, and Jim.

Senator Kalter:  Yeah.

President Dietz:  Yeah.

Senator Kalter:  It's stunning.  It's really stunning.  But point very well taken.

President Dietz:  Would you like some help in maybe trying to restructure this a little bit?

Senator Kalter:  Yes, and I know Jonathan was taxing his time doing this, so maybe we should go straight back to HR to recraft it.  Who were you thinking of?

President Dietz:  Jay.

Senator Kalter:  Jay Groves?  Oh great.

Senator Hoelscher:  Grab him quick.

Senator Kalter:  Good deal.

President Dietz:  He's gone today, but he'll be back tomorrow.

Senator Kalter:  That would be perfect.  We don't have to get the packet out until Friday, so if we can have it in the packet…  Even if we didn't get it in the packet until next Tuesday, you know, we could send it on Wednesday.

President Dietz:  I'll have Jay take a peek at this.  I think he would have the same…  He has a terrific perception of what floats in the media and what doesn't.

Senator Kalter:  Fabulous.

President Dietz:  And then he's on the phone with Tammy over in HR a lot, and Jonathan too, so we can do a little ghost writing on this if you'd like.

Senator Kalter:  Perfect.  I mean, basically Jonathan wrote the whole thing, so it's all ghost writing.  The only other thing that I saw in there was that break-even is twice in one of the, and I thought I had gotten that out, but one of the sentences says break-even, break-even…

President Dietz:  He also has an unto to in the last sentence of that first paragraph.

Senator Walsh:  A minor modification in the last sentence of the second paragraph.  Just to be consistent, there's not a dollar sign in front of the last figure, but there is in front of all of the other ones.

Senator Kalter:  The average salary one?

Senator Walsh:  Yeah.

Senator Kalter:  Which we're probably getting rid of anyway.  Where was the unto to?

Provost Murphy:  Last sentence.

President Dietz:  Last sentence.

Senator Kalter:  Very last sentence.  Oh gotcha.

Senator Grzanich:  Break-even, break-even, it says in an effort to break even.

Senator Kalter:  I thought I had gotten rid of that one, but I must have given up or something.  Great.  Okay.  Thank you, Larry, that would be terrific.  The other Sense of the Senate is obviously the one that was being debated very briefly last time about the safety on campus and stuff with the other campuses, and Brian Rejack is going to try to get that to us by Tuesday of next week, probably before.  I asked him to reach out to both Martha Horst and Mike Gizzi, and I asked John McHale if he wanted to be part of that, because he was the first person who spoke that night, but John sort of said, well not really, I'm good, but I think his question was taken care of.  He was asking is this dampening free speech or not, you know, is it saying that the KKK can protest or whatever, and the way the thing was worded was basically saying well yeah, people can speak what they want, but we can also condemn that speech if it's hate speech, right?  So it's hard to see that distinction unless you articulate the distinction, and we didn't really get to that point on the floor.  Did anybody want to say anything else about that particular one?  I know some people thought it was not bipartisan or nonpartisan enough, but I wasn't able to figure out exactly where it was, so somebody will have to X out the…  Because we already tried that.  We had already sort of gone back to them and said take this and this and this out, because that's going to make it more partisan.  We thought we had gotten it all, but apparently it didn't get quite far enough.
Senator Dietz:  This is related to that, but not specifically on the concern that was brought up there, but I just met with Vice President Johnson before I came in here, and there's a whole strategy that's going to happen starts tomorrow that will go for a week around the whole inauguration piece, and it's What's a Redbird, and it's trying to get people…  There'll be a group on the Quad tomorrow, there'll be folks in the Residence Hall talking about what is this, and there's going to be themes with each day.  Tomorrow is respect, and we're going to ask students, we have a lot of students out, but the faculty/staff can go as well, and we'll have some faculty/staff out there helping with these white boards and so forth about What is a Redbird, and trying to get at more respect, civility, care, compassion, that's four of the five words.  But trying to get some… And I think that really grew out of that conversation about what's hate speech and what's not, and should we cordon people off, and all those kinds of things, so I think there are some things related specifically to the inauguration from a programmatic perspective where people can have some outlets.  We also have identified some safe places on the campus that anybody that feels pretty charged up in either direction can go and meet with our counseling staff and we'll have facilitators in some of those rooms as well, so there's a whole thing that they're going to roll out I think in the press tomorrow.
Senator Hoelscher:  That whole charged up thing is for all the people who are not old and still have energy.

Senator Walsh:  I've got an email going out to the student body on Friday that kind of hits on a lot of the same points about treating one another with respect and civility and if you ever actually want to change anyone's heart or mind, you have to do so by engaging with them and finding value in what they say.

Senator Hoelscher:  I just love the concept that we take something that is happening in our world and we turn it into a positive.  

Senator Kalter:  Making the next generation better than the current generation.  I'm not sure I'm proud of my generation right at this particular moment, in terms of the way we talk to each other on, you know…

Senator Hoelscher:  It's funny, though.  I mean, if you go back and look at…  If you go back far enough, you can see the gradual change, but it's almost like a geologic shift.  It takes time.  It takes a lot of time, but I can see it.  I can see it from my grandparents to now.

Provost Murphy:  Well have you ever been to the Lincoln Library down in Springfield and you'll see political cartoons are brutal.

Senator Lonbom:  Exactly.

Senator Kalter:  The pendulum will swing back…

Senator Walsh:  Not so great right now.

Senator Kalter:  I forgot to mention there may be also stuff going on at the state level given the budget that's been proposed about workers’ compensation stuff that Jonathan says is…  I asked him, you know, is this a good compromise between business and workers, and he was like well, the devil is in the details.  And right now it's not quite at that point where the labor side is going to see it as a good change in the workers’ compensation stuff, so at some point we may have one of those kinds of Senses of the Senate.  Who knows how long or whether that bill will make it through the legislature, the Cullerton/Radogno...

Senator Hoelscher:  Have they completely dropped?  I know this is wishful thinking, and messing with the pensions, or is that always on the board, always on the table?

Senator Kalter:  I think they've actually gone back to that horrible Cullerton one, which was, you have a trade-off.  You have to decide between your medical care in your retirement and your salary increases.
Senator Hoelscher:  If I can just get to retirement.  I mean, I'm worried that they're going to, I'm very concerned that it's going to change my capabilities, but in order to do that, they would have to diminish me in some way to get to…  Once I'm at retirement, I can handle whatever they throw at me, and that's what worries me that they change the formula.

Distributed Communications:

12.02.16.01 From Academic Affairs: Policy 7.7.1 Accounts Receivable - Markup (Information Item 1/25/17)

12.02.16.02 From Academic Affairs: Policy 7.7.2 Financial Aid Distribution - Markup (Information Item 1/25/17)

12.02.16.03 From Academic Affairs: Policy 7.7.3 Course Material Fees - Markup (Information Item 1/25/17)

12.02.16.04 From Academic Affairs: Policy 7.7.5 Refunds - Markup (Information Item 1/25/17)  
12.02.16.07 From Academic Affairs: Policy 7.7.7 Student Billing - Markup (Information Item 1/25/17)
12.02.16.05 From Academic Affairs: Excerpt from 10.12.16 Academic Affairs Committee Minutes (Information Item 1/25/17)
Senator Kalter:  On that nice note, distributed communications.  So we've got five coming from Academic Affairs, a very simple, Accounts Receivable, Financial Aid Distribution, Course Materials, Refunds, Student Billing, and I did ask Adam, can you get us some clean copies, can you make us some clean copies on these so that the Senate has both, because it was really hard to read, I thought.  Does anybody have anything that they see on any of those that we need to discuss before making them an information item?

President Dietz:  On the financial aid distribution one, it's really incorrect.  There are more than two types of financial aid.  They're talking about two here, but there are really three types of financial aid.  There's gift money, which can be either grants or scholarships; waivers would fall into the grant side; and scholarships will fall on the scholarship side.  There's loan money and student employment.

Senator Kalter:  Student employment?

President Dietz:  Yeah.  So from a philosophical point of view, all money fits into those three categories.  Here they're talking specifically about two types of gift financial aid, if you will.  
Senator Kalter:  We can reroute that back to Doug Schnittker, who is the one who did the principle editing on it.

President Dietz:  And he would only see this side.  He doesn't see the loan side and he doesn't see the student employment side.  So I see where he's coming from, but this is a policy change and, in my estimation, it ought to be more accurate and Jana Albrecht can probably help with some…
Senator Kalter:  Oh, okay, so route it to both of them at the same time.  Okay, let's take that one, we'll take that one off the agenda, but anything else on any of the other ones?
Provost Murphy:  You know I made an erroneous assumption that Jana had seen this, and I'll be better next, I guess, since it got in there.  I'll make sure Jana has got a copy too and looks it over, so…

Senator Kalter:  Yeah, this was actually a surprise.  I didn't realize until I was told that Doug did most of the…  Because, you know, Jonathan usually does the heavy lifting on getting the policies edited for the committee to see.  

President Dietz:  Well and that's my old financial aid background.  
Senator Kalter:  This actually makes me feel like we've vindicated ourselves in terms of doing this cycle of review, because these were some that have never really been seen by the Senate actually, and they are so outdated.  So it was really nice to see, you know, like major upgrades from spring 2004 to fall 2016, and that so many things have changed, so it's, you know, part of me is tempted to put them on the non-Senate list, but part of the reason why we put it through committee was so that the students could help us identify are these policies working for you, and are they clear, and do they communicate, and I think they do much better now in this form than they did, you know, when first sent to the committee.  If there's nothing else on them, those four will go to the agenda, and then the other one will go back to Doug and Jana.  
12.07.16.01 From Finance and Planning: Policy 1.14 Sustainability Policy - Clean Copy (Information Item 1/25/17)

12.07.16.02 From Finance and Planning: Policy 1.14 Sustainability Policy - Markup Copy (Information Item 1/25/17)
Senator Kalter: The next one is Financial Planning Committee Sustainability Policy update.  Is that one ready to go to an information item?
Provost Murphy:  I didn't see any changes.  I'm assuming that Missy has looked at it, Missy Nergard, has looked that over.  I mean it's her office, she's Office of Sustainability, so that's what this is saying is that this came from them?

Senator Kalter:  I assume so, Jan.  I know that David Marx formed a subcommittee.  I don't recall who was on that particular one, but I think it might have been Deb Smitley and somebody else, two other, like a student and faculty member, so I would assume that too.

Provost Murphy:  I would assume, because Missy would report up through Energy Management.

Senator Kalter:  Okay.

President Dietz:  I'm not sure if all this language under civic engagement is really civic engagement. Sustainability, and sustainability has its own organizational structure.  I mean, you could put a lot under civic engagement, but I'm not sure that the two really go well together. 
Provost Murphy:  I read this as civic engagement within the context of sustainability, because I agree if not, then it's a very narrow, it's a pretty small piece of civic engagement.

President Dietz:  That's okay, it's just I don't think most folks think about sustainability as civic engagement, but we do business with a lot of local companies that we want to recycle, and so on and so forth.

Senator Kalter:  Would you favor reverting back to community engagement?

President Dietz:  No.

Senator Kalter:  No.  Just leave it as is?

President Dietz:  Yeah, just, you know, information point.  I think some folks may say well what does that have to do with civic engagement.  The new title of the office is community or civic?
Provost Murphy:  It's Civic Engagement and Service Learning.

Senator Kalter:  Yeah.

Provost Murphy:  Did I make that up?  Is that right?

Senator Kalter:  No.  I don't know.  I don't know the rest of it.  I only know the civic engagement part.

Provost Murphy:  Who does she report to?  I'm new here.  I'm new to campus.  Great question.  
Senator Kalter:  I kind of see it.  I see what they're trying to say, right, that our research tries to improve the environment, etc., etc., etc.  All right.  So we'll put that one on.  

12.21.16.01 From Senate Secretary:  Annual commentary on the Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs (Dist. Executive Committee)

12.21.16.02 From Senate Secretary:  Annual commentary on the Vice President for Finance and Planning (Dist. Executive Committee)

12.21.16.03 From Senate Secretary:  Annual commentary on the Vice President for Student Affairs (Dist. Executive Committee)

12.21.16.04 From Senate Secretary:  Annual commentary on the Vice President for University Advancement (Dist. Executive Committee)
Senator Kalter:  The next thing is technically coming from Mike Gizzi.  Each year we send out the request for commentary not only on the president, but on the four vice presidents.  So we're just showing these to you.  Other than changing the names, because they're obviously last year's names, do you see anything that you would like to add, change, multiply, or divide?

Provost Murphy:  I had a couple minor changes on page 3 just based on, for example, we no longer have an Assistant Provost.  That would have been Rita Bailey.  And those have kind of moved around, so I have some minor changes in red.  Just send them down your way?
Senator Kalter:  Yes.  That would be great.  Wonderful.

Provost Murphy:  I think...  I'm sorry.  That was so sad.  I just want to make sure that was it, I think.  Yeah, that was it.

President Dietz:  I’d say your 16 days of service, or 17 now, have just been sterling.

Provost Murphy:  There you go.  So far so good.  They haven't locked me out of the office yet.

Senator Kalter:  That is always an interesting question when you have changes, you know, make your…  Who are they actually…  Have you ever heard the story of what happened the year that you came in?  They had already put out…

President Dietz:  I heard a lot of stories…

Senator Kalter:  So they had put out the commentary maybe a day or two before the announcements came out about what was going on with Flanagan, so all of a sudden, you know…  Great.  Okay.  Anybody see anything else on any of these?  We could do them one at a time Provost stuff, we have Jan's changes.  Anything else that you see there?  By the way, this works so that if you check one of the boxes, it's smart technology.  If you check one of the boxes, only that one will show up with the additional question.  
Senator Lonbom:  It took me a minute to figure that out.

Senator Kalter:  It's very nice.  So if all you know is the dean of the College of Fine Arts, then you'll get a question on the dean of the College of Fine Arts, but not everybody else.

Provost Murphy:  Do you put anything in the Advancement one about the campaign specifically, or not?

President Dietz:  No.

Provost Murphy:  You don't?  Okay.

President Dietz:  We're not having one yet.

Provost Murphy:  Oh, you're right.  I'm sorry.

Senator Kalter:  That's true.

Provost Murphy:  What was I thinking?

Senator Kalter:  Kickoff what, fall of 17, right?  The only reason I know that is because of the minutes.  Because of reading the minutes before sending them out this morning.  Let's do the University Advancement one.  Anybody see anything on that that needs to be changed?  By the way, so those of you who weren't here, which is I think most of you, when the Senate first did this, the Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee went around and interviewed each of the four vice presidents to get input on what kinds of questions they wanted, and then they had, you know, sort of certain questions that they wanted to make sure were in with the shared governance question, and that kind of thing, so each of them is a little bit different based on that.  And everybody is always invited, you know, like Jan just did, to give us updates, you know, and other kinds of changes that they may have to theirs.
President Dietz:  I will say, having gone through this process now several years, that it's very helpful.  There's a piece of it that you never know…  If there are suggestions, you never know where to go to because of the anonymity process, so your inclination is to fix stuff, but you don't know where to go to fix, because of the anonymity of the process.  But, with the same token, I also have appreciated comments, and a lot of people comment, and that's very helpful.  I do remember my first year going through this that going through it I focused on one, we had about six pages of comments, and thankfully people were very kind to me and continue to be in this role, but there was one thing that I focused in on, and I told Marlene, my wife, I said I don't get this one statement.  And they said what is that?  I said it came from a student under that category.  They called me a dope.  And I said, first of all, I just find that unusual.  I don't think that's a term that students use very much, and it was my generation when you'd probably call somebody a dope.  And she said let me see that.  So I sent it over there, and then she was reading that and she said no, this student said you were dope.  That's different.
Senator Kalter:  That's a compliment.

President Dietz:  Well I am a dope.  She said, that's good.

Senator Kalter:  Now is that still current slang?

Senator Grzanich:  Yeah.

Senator Kalter:  Or is it going out of style?

Provost Murphy:  Is it real dope yet, or is it…

Senator Walsh:  It peaked in like 2010.  It's kind of going down now.
Provost Murphy:  My kids are both 23 and I try to use like the worst possible slang.

Senator Walsh:  Ah, you're the best.

Senator Kalter:  After the last Senate meeting, I said to LJ, you know, you just dated yourself by saying bust a move.

Provost Murphy:  Oh yeah.

Senator Kalter:  Kyle ran with it, you know.  He's like…

Senator Walsh:  Is that pre- or post- Senator Hoelscher?  Like I'm not really…
Senator Hoelscher:  I'm not smart enough to be embarrassed.

Senator Kalter:  You must be a dope.

President Dietz:  Sorry I brought that up.

Senator Walsh:  Missed you guys.

President Dietz:  It has to be about 4:40. 
Seantor Hoelscher:  I got to go.

Senator Kalter:  Speaking of 4:40, so we got nothing on University Advancement.  Anything from Finance and Planning or Student Affairs?

Senator Grzanich:  I'm curious about Student Affairs.  I know Student Government is somewhat under the Dean of Students office.  Should there be…

Senator Kalter:  Student Government, did you say?

Senator Grzanich:  Yes.  Should there be a section when they're doing the Dean of Students office including Commencement, Diversity Advocacy, FSL, Leadership & Service.  Should there be something along our lines?

Senator Kalter:  I would say no to that, because this falls under the rate-your-administrators category, which is sort of…  There's a whole section about this in the American Association of University Professors about, you know, all of the relationship between faculty, students, administrators.  SGA is not technically an administrative body.  It's shared governance, it's a governing body, so I would put out a separate survey on that question.
Senator Grzanich:  Gotcha.

Senator Walsh:  They ought to be separated because of the fact that our job is to represent the students to the administration.

Senator Kalter:  Yeah.  It's a great question, though, and I don't think it's the only time it's been raised.  I think several people have asked that.  Because, I have to say, we were delighted.  Every single vice president was gung ho enthusiastic when we first did this.  You know, we want to hear this feedback, because we don't have a good feedback loop.  And so I think it's been really nice.  And you see sort of like some comments are like off in outer space, and some of them are really, you know, you get multiple comments on the same thing, and it's really helpful, I think, to get that.  Great.
Senator Lonbom:  I think it's really helpful to see how much the VPs do, quite frankly.  I think that really educates people if you actually go through the survey.

Senator Kalter:  That is so true, Kathleen.  One of the functions of this is to sort of do constant subliminal education to all of our faculty, staff, students about, if I have this problem, who am I supposed to talk to about it, which is an uphill battle.  You know, most people…  In many ways that's why a Senate chair exists, because people will ask the Senate chair who do I, what process do I go through, or their chair.  All right.  It looks like we have no major changes, except for the ones for the roles inside the Provost office that have just changed.  Great.  So we'll give that to both Adam and Mike to revise before they get sent out.  These usually get sent out the week before spring break, through spring break, and then the two weeks after spring break.  
Proposed adjustment to Senate 2016-17 Calendar
Senator Kalter: Let's see.  A little thing, proposed adjustment to the Senate calendar, you'll see in your packets.  This is going to go on as an advisory item.  What I’ve found over the last many years of either listening to Dan give the Senate orientation for the new senators or doing it myself for the past couple of years is that there is just a little bit too little time; 45 minutes is not quite enough time.  And instead of moving it back into 5:15 or 5:00, can we move it forward.  So we worked it out with the Bone Student Center to sort of extend those periods.  So we'll start the Senate meeting at 7:15 on that second April meeting and not start the Faculty Caucus until 6:30.  That's probably also helpful to some faculty coming from classes and that kind of thing, or dinner.  Anybody see anything else or have any comments about that?  
Approval of Proposed Senate Agenda for 1/25/17
Senator Kalter: All right.  Let's do the approval of the proposed Senate agenda before I lose my quorum.  We will change Janet Krejci to Jan Murphy. Ann Haugo emailed that one in just before the meeting, and we're going to take off policy… Oh, let me ask for a motion to approve the agenda first.
Motion: By Senator Grzanich, seconded by Senator Walsh, to approve the proposed Senate Agenda for 1/25/17.
Senator Kalter:  Wonderful.  Thank you.  So let me go back.  So we're going to change Provost to Jan Murphy, and the information item we're going to take out, 7.7.2.  Anybody else see anything that needs to be changed there?

Provost Murphy:  And interim provost too.  You probably knew that already.

Senator Kalter:  Thank you.  Are you trying to emphasize that?  

Provost Murphy:  He just shakes his head at me at least once a day.  Heavy sigh.
Senator Lonbom:  The Sense of the Senate resolutions will come under Communications?

Senator Kalter:  And sometimes, Kathleen, we will write out, we'll actually place them on the agenda.  For these two, I'm thinking that we shouldn't, because the one that's going to go back to Jay…  Hopefully it will come back by this time, but we don't want to pressure him.  And the one from Brian will probably come back, but we didn't have it on anyway last time, so we might as well keep that.  I don't even know what we would title that one exactly at this point, because I haven't seen it yet.  But, yes, they will come under Communications.
Senator Lonbom:  Can I ask a question I meant to ask you, President Dietz, is there a, in terms of this, the proposal for the State of Illinois, with the insurance.  Is that something that's like…  How imminent is that?  Do you have any sense of…

President Dietz:  Well, no, I don't.  I think the biggest issue is still I think people got excited that we might get a budget lined up and that Radogno and Cullerton were working on something, but neither had the support.  Radogno didn't necessarily have the support of the governor, and Cullerton necessarily didn't have the support of the Speaker.  It's still a standoff, and so the idea that all of this is out there, the governor can't make that happen.  There's some edicts that he can make, but it gets right back to the budget thing.  Why do this until we have agreed on some kind of a budget.  I think people were hopeful that Radogno and Cullerton would get their heads together and that everybody else would fall in line, but they haven't been fully…  The governor is still focused on workmens’ comp.  The speaker had said there will be no changes in that, and that's a big deal.  And that right now is the big impasse on that issue, which continues to hold up everything.  The governor has come off of a lot of his turnaround agenda, but the speaker's not satisfied with the workmens’ comp thing or with…  I guess that's the big one…
Senator Kalter:  When I asked Jonathan if the governor can make the benefit cost changes on his own, Jonathan said yes.

President Dietz:  He said what?

Senator Kalter:  Yes, which scares…  That scares me just on principle, but it also…

President Dietz:  He can direct CMS to do some things.

Senator Kalter:  Now he did say that it wouldn't be, like waiting until the 25th to do this is not too long, and that it was kind of in the soup, so to speak.  I don't know if that's the right term, but it's not clear when it's going to become imminent.  So who knows.  

President Dietz:  But when they come back into session, which will be on the 24th, I think it is, the community colleges may lead the charge.  I mean the public universities are in a pickle as well, but the community colleges may actually be leading the charge in terms of, you know, running into a crisis kind of thing.  But Eastern, Western, Chicago State, none of their positions have changed.  They're going to be in a mess.  So here we are again.  So maybe stopgaps for the next two years.  But the push is to try to get a budget for the rest of this year, and there's a bill that's in there that would do that.  It would bring us back to FY15 levels.  Whether it has support, I don't know, but there is a bill that will do that.
Senator Walsh:  I believe it was a series of bills.  It's part of a series of bills that…

Senator Dietz:  Yeah.

Senator Kalter:  Okay.  It's probably 4:50 now, so let's see, anything else on this besides those two changes?  
Senator Walsh:  We decided we're not going to do anything about the Civil Engagement aspect of the Sustainability Policy, correct?

Senator Kalter:  Yeah.  Good deal.  Okay.  

The motion to approve the agenda passed unanimously.

Senator Kalter:  Wonderful.  We've got an agenda.  
12.02.16.06 From Senate Chairperson: Policy 4.1.2 Course Proposals for Undergraduate and Graduate Courses – removed from consent agenda (Dist. Academic Affairs)
Senator Kalter: And there are only a couple of other things…  We can do as many of these as we want to and put the other ones over to the next meeting.  The first one is the 4.1.2 Course Proposals for Undergrad and grad Courses.  Academic Affairs Committee, and then Exec, put this on our consent agenda to just basically delete this policy.  When I looked at it as I was about to put it on the consent agenda, I thought it does articulate an important principle, which is that curriculum starts from the department level up.  And so I went to talk to Jonathan Rosenthal about that and we basically agreed that a one-sentence or a two-sentence policy ought to replace this policy just to make sure that that principal is put into policy.  Because right now this is kind of like a procedure, and they don't need the procedure.  It's on the UCC website and all of that, but some bad things can happen at universities when you don't have a policy that sort of states that curriculum comes from and then answers to, at least in some respect, the department.  So either Jonathan or Jim Jawahar, who is now going to be…  I should let you make that announcement, Jan, that we're going to have some shifting in the ex-officios who are on two of the Senate committees, so Jim Jawahar is going to take some of the responsibility that Jonathan has been sort of doing.  So either Jon or Jim or whoever is going to help us write that one- or two-sentence policy that states that.  Why don't you let everybody know what that other change is.
Provost Murphy:  Sure.  Alan Lacy will be, we’ve kind of shifted responsibility for facilities in our office to Alan Lacy, so he will begin serving, and he's our budget person, so he'll begin serving as our representative on the Planning and Finance Committee, and then Jim Jawahar, who has been on the Planning and Finance Committee, is now going to be serving the Academic Affairs Committee.  And Jonathan, I think for the first time in probably 20 years, is going to have a break from the Senate for a semester so he can focus on some things like INTO and Pathways and all of our international work.  

Senator Kalter:  All right, so in any case, that one is removed from the Senate consent agenda, even though we don't have one yet.  Mike was also asked to write that little blurb asking the Senate, you know, for consent to an Exec consent agenda level.  Do you remember that conversation? That if Executive Committee decides that something is small enough of a policy change that they can just put it on the…  But Mike didn't have enough time to write that, so we're going to look at that next time.  But so we're going to just send that back to either Jonathan or Jim and get sort of a one-sentence policy.  
12.12.16.02 From Senate Chairperson: 2016 - 2017 Tentative Non Senate Policies Memo
Senator Kalter: The next one is the tentative non-Senate policies memo.  This is my sort of annual attempt to plow through five years' worth of policies that haven't been looked at for 15 years.  So these are the ones that would come up on like a five-year review cycle this year, but don't seem to me to merit the Senate's involvement, and the question is whether anybody thinks that that judgment is incorrect.  Do you see anything that's an academic area broadly conceived type of policy?  Just for interest, there is also a Soccer Goal policy.  If you see the Use of Sports and Recreational Facility, I think we dealt with that one last year.  It was my favorite policy.  The policy on soccer goals and equipment.
President Dietz:  Really?

Senator Walsh: Sounds excessive.

Senator Kalter:  It sounds what?

Senator Walsh:  It sounds excessive.

Provost Murphy:  It feels like we're discriminating against other kinds of sports that are not…

Senator Walsh:  What about hockey goals?
Senator Kalter:  Yeah, what about lacrosse?  What about sneakers for the long distance team?
Provost Murphy:  Sneakers.  Really?

Senator Kalter:  Policy on sneakers.  And then we'd have to have, what is that?  The policy on the policy on sneakers.  The dress code policy.  All right.  It looks like nobody has anything they want to take off of it.  Awesome.  Fabulous.  We will send that on to the President and other administrators to let them know that these policies are old and might need to be looked at, but we don't have to look at them.  

President Dietz:  Saves a lot of time.

Provost Murphy:  That's right.

12.12.16.03 From Senate Chairperson: Policy 1.6 Religious Observances (Dist. Academic Affairs)
12.12.16.04 From Senate Chairperson: Policy 4.1.20 Final Course Grade Challenge (Dist. Academic Affairs)
12.12.16.05 From Senate Chairperson: Policy 1.11 Academic Calendar (Dist. Administrative Affairs) 
12.12.16.06 From Senate Chairperson: Policy 1.15 Whistleblower Policy (Dist. Rules)
Senator Kalter:  And then the final four, and we can do these one at a time if you want.  Religious Observances, Final Course Grade Challenge, Academic Calendar, and Whistleblower.  These are other academic area broadly conceived policies that have hit the 5-year, or even the 10-year, mark and we're just distributing those out to committees.  

Provost Murphy:  It seems like the Religious Observances could probably borrow some language from our, what's the policy I'm thinking of, excused absences, not excused, but University-sanctioned events.  So it's a different policy.  I don't mean to assume it's the same, but I think there's wording in there that might be helpful on this, because this is a little, we may need more information here.
Senator Kalter:  A year or two ago, Rick Lewis indicated that this policy needed to be looked at.  I don't have that.  Larry, do you remember that at all?  It had something to do with scheduling a home football game on a Jewish holiday.  So we ought to pass this through Tony Walesby also, I think, but that's a great idea, Jan.  That other policy is…
Provost Murphy:  Yeah, I'm just thinking.  So it sort of talks a little bit about, you know, students needing to make up classes and taking an alternative, and I think that that, the policy I just mentioned a minute ago that I can't come up with, I think lays it out more clearly providing for the rights of students.  I mean, it just gives a little bit more meat to that and that may help.  

Senator Kalter:  I think you have that policy name almost exactly correct, right?  It's a policy on what faculty are supposed to do when there's a University-sanctioned event that a student wants to go to.
Provost Murphy:  Exactly.  Kind of how it's defined, but I think also it's like what are the expectations.  I don't know.  I just thought there might be wording that helps us with that.

Senator Kalter:  I'm about to meet with Tony for the first time next week, so I will bring this one also to his attention, but it's slated also to be distributed out to Academic Affairs Committee.  It obviously covers more than just students.  That's the other thing.  That policy is more student specific.  This is for all community members.  The one that is of most interest to students is obviously the Final Course Grade Challenge policy.
Provost Murphy:  Why don't we just eliminate it?  All options…  I'm sorry, is that my outside voice?
(Laughter)

Senator Kalter:  Could you speak into the microphone, please?  Do you know how many cases we have every year?
Provost Murphy:  They're challenging final grades?  I don't.  You know, I don't know how many.

Senator Kalter:  Mike would, because he sits on the…

Provost Murphy:  Yeah, I mean it's enough…  You know, if it's even one, it matters.

Senator Walsh:  That’s right.  You're redeeming yourself.

Provost Murphy:  Did I redeem myself?

President Dietz:  I'm delighted about the policy, because I'm completely left out of it.

Senator Kalter:  Yes, you are.

President Dietz:  Which I think is most appropriate.

Senator Kalter:  The smartest thing was sort of pitching the final course grade challenge to a committee of faculty, right?  Sort of, the Provost makes the final decision, but doesn’t have to, you know, make the first level decision, I think.

Provost Murphy:  Oh, I did something.  I looked at this and thought we hadn't changed it since 2004, but no, now I get it.  Now I get your numbering system.

Senator Kalter:  I think it was changed not the last time the Student Code changed, but the time before that, because of Larry Alferink. You can leave it up to him to change something. All right.  On the Academic Calendar, I don't want to ever look at that policy again, but we've been trying to change the policy for a while, and it hasn't changed yet, and the Whistleblower, so those will be routed to where they say, two to Academic Affairs, one to Administrative Affairs and Budget, one to Rules.  Wow, we are at adjournment at 56 minutes.  This is cool.  What's that?  Things are moving along?
President Dietz:  You're zooming along.

Senator Kalter:  Zooming along.  Excellent.  Thanks everybody.  Motion to adjourn.  
Adjournment
Motion:  By Senator Snyder, second by Senator Walsh, to adjourn.  
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